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Reviewed by 
DoN ALEXANDER 

Over the last 30 years or more, we 
have inherited a powerful body of so
cial theory. This includes everything 
from the legacy left by the Frankfurt 
School to ecosocialism, social ecology, 
deep ecology and various non-leftwing 
forms of environmentalism. 

Some of this theory has been assimi
lated superficially and trea_ted _ dogmati
cally. My feeling is we need to start over 
- not from scratch - but we need to 
pull apart the threads and examine each 
strand and reweave the whole. 

This will not merely_ be a repackag
ing of existing theory, because in many 
cases there are significant gaps. For in
stance, 
we don't really have a theory of how 
social change happens -certainly not 
one we have tracked and assessed for· its 
faithfulness in describing actual social 
and political events . In the process of 
reinventing social theory, every 're
ceived' belief should be held up to scru
tiny: is there empirical support for it? 
is it logically and ethically consistent? 
is it politically practical? and can it be 
relatively easily communicated? "En
vironmentalism and Political Theory" 
by Robyn Eckersley is a good begin
ning. It provides an excellent overview 
· of the ideas that many of us have been 

exposed to, or had a hand in develop
ing, over the last number of years and 
provides a welcome opportunity to take 
stock of what we have in our theoreti
cal cupboard. In writing this book, 
Eckersley has provided a masterful sum
mary of Green politics while offering 
her own synthetic version of it. For such 
an ambitious book, it weighs in at a 
surprisingly light 186 pages, excluding 
bibliography and end notes, thanks to 
her tight and muscular prose style. The 
book has two parts. The first part be
gins by reviewing the history of eco
logical politics over the last thirty years, 
which Eckersley argues has gone 
through three distinct phases. In the 
first phase, authors viewed the environ
mental problematic as a "crisis of par
ticipation," echoing the themes of the 
New Left and the counter-culture by 
emphasizing grassroots democracy and 
social justice issues, and giving rather 
less emphasis to environmental ethics. 
In the second phase writers, particularly 
in the 1970s, focused on the environ
mental challenge as a "crisis of survival" 
and were often pessimistic about the 
ability of human (including demo
cratic) institutions to change and adapt. 
In the third phase - which Eckersley 
sees as coinciding with the rise of Green 
politics - critics have seen environmen
tal problems as involving a "crisis of cul
ture and character," as well as provid
ing "an opportunity for emancipation." 
After considering the relationship of 
Green politics to existing political ide
ologies - liberalism, conservatism, and 
Marxism - Eckersley divides the 
emancipatory phase into anthropocen
tric and ecocentric streams. 

In Part One's second section, 
Eckersley reviews the main forms taken 
by environmental philosophy, and ar
rays them along an anthropocentric
ecocentric spectrum. These include: re
so'urce conservation, human welfare 
ecology, preservationism, animal libera
tion, and ecocentrism ·proper. In the 
third section, she elaborates on her 
favoured alternative - ecocentrism -
and suggests that it can take three 
forms: autopoietic intrinsic value theory 
(a philosophy that values all self-regu
lating systems), deep ( or transpersonal) 
ecology, .and ecofeminism. In the. sec
ond half of the book, Eckersley criti
cally reviews each of the major politi
cal tendencies that have influenced 
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Green politics or which have resulted 
from a fusion of environmental concerns 
with social and political critique. These 
include Marxism (including eco-Marx
ism), critical theory/ the Frankfurt 
School, eco-socialism (Andre Gorz and 
others), and eco-anarchism (Murray 
Bookchin) . In the course of consider
ing the strengths and weaknesses, in
tellectual coherence and practicality of 
each of these theories, she unfolds her 
own vision of an emancipatory ecologi
cal politics that strives to be theoreti
cally rigorous as well as capable of be
ing implemented in a practical sense. 
In essence, she believes that ecocentric 
theory has not been sufficiently explicit 
about its politiql and economic pro
gram, while eco-socialists (with whom 
she sympathizes) have not been suffi
ciently ecocentric. 

The positions she arrives at in the 
concluding section of the book are not 
far from my own, and she articulates 
these with considerable clarity. She 
shows that we are beyond the point of 
having to choose between a dogmatic 
deep ecology and an equally dogmatic 
social ( or socialist) ecology. She then 
offers the broad outlines of an 
"ecocentric polity," whose critical ele
ments include: "a democratic state leg
islature (which is part of a multilevelled 
decision-making structure that makes it 
less powerful than the existing nation 
State and more responsive to the po
litical determinations of local, regional, 
and international decision-making bod
ies); a greater sharing of wealth both 
within and between local communities; 
a far more extensive range of macro-con
trols on market activity; and the flow
ering of an ecocentric emancipatory 
culture" (p. 185). Because this is 
essentially a theoretical book, it is short 
on details, but it nonetheless offers a 
strategic direction, one that attempts to 
balance the pragmatic necessity for im
mediate action - w ith its willingness 
to work within existing institutions -
with a more utopian vision of a 
liberatory and non-anthropocentric 
society. Eckersley also seems to have 
avoided the temptation to treat either 
political-economic or ideological-cul
tural change as the central hinge, and 
advocates working on both fronts si
multaneously. 

Eckersley's book is certainly open to 
criticism and, as noted, she has her own 
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axes to grind, but her book is superior 
to much other eco-theoretical writing 
because it is patiently analytical and also 
in touch with real-wo.rld challenges. 
These characteristics distinguish it from 
much of the ideological "soap-boxing" 
that passes for Green or ecological 
theory. We need more books like. this. 
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